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August 10, 2015
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:
This letter transmits an ordinance that adopts the Committee to End Homelessness (CEH) in King County‘s Strategic Plan and endorses its vision that homelessness is rare in King County, racial disparities are eliminated, and if one becomes homeless, it is brief and only a one-time occurrence. 
Homelessness is recognized as a growing problem in King County and other places in the nation. In 2005, a broad coalition of stakeholders came together to form the Committee to End Homelessness in King County, to focus on addressing and eliminating homelessness in King County. Since the adoption of a ten-year plan to end homelessness in 2005, our community has succeeded in ending homelessness for almost forty thousand people. However, homelessness remains a crisis in King County, our regional one-night count of homeless person estimates that approximately ten thousand King County residents continue to experience homelessness on any given night. Almost forty percent of these people are unsheltered.

CEH has launched a new four-year community strategic plan that is a recommitment to our vision of ending homelessness, and to the steps needed to make this vision a reality:
1. Advocacy and action to address the true causes of homelessness will make homelessness rare; 
2. Address crisis quickly, and align resources to meet the needs and strengths of people experiencing homelessness will make homelessness brief and one-time; and
3. Engage and activate the entire community.
To make homelessness brief and one-time, we need to provide people with what they need to gain housing stability quickly. This is the responsibility of funders of homeless housing and services, and nonprofit providers. Implementing more effective, efficient program models will allow us to serve more people. 

To end the experience of homelessness among residents of King County we must address the symptoms while also working with others at the local, state, and federal levels to address the causes. We must commit fully to using the most effective, proven approaches to support people experiencing homelessness to quickly gain housing stability and employment, prioritizing those who are most vulnerable. We will need the support and commitment of local, state, and federal elected officials to ensure housing affordability and the availability of safety net services. 
This plan fulfills Federal and State requirements that local jurisdictions receiving funding must have a community plan for addressing homelessness. This plan also seeks to align with other system plans underway or being developed, including King County’s Health and Human Services Transformation Plan, Youth Action Plan, the Veterans and Human Services Levy Service Improvement Plan, Mental Illness and Drug Dependency Plan, and the governor's and executive's jointly convened Community Alternatives to Boarding Task Force, and other related local and regional planning efforts. 

As the Department of Community and Human Services works to fulfill its mission of providing equitable opportunities for people to be healthy, happy, self-reliant and connected to community, we acknowledge that safe and stable housing for every person in our community is an important part of fulfilling this mission. Additionally, this plan supports the Health and Human Potential goal of the King County Strategic Plan. 
In addition, fair and just principles are important in our work at King County. CEH is committed to approaching these efforts with an equity and social justice lens. Racial disparities are stark, with Native Americans/Alaskan Natives seven times more likely to experience homelessness than Whites, and African Americans/Blacks five times more likely. The strategic plan strives to reduce racial disparities among people experiencing homelessness.
A significant public and stakeholder process was conducted by CEH as part of the development of the strategic plan. Over the past year more than 500 individuals participated in the strategic planning process, providing expertise, ideas, critical review, leadership, and vision. 
It is estimated that this report required 416 staff hours to produce, costing $25,506. There are no printing costs.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance. This important legislation will help serve King County’s most vulnerable residents through strategies to help those at risk of homelessness and those experiencing homelessness. 
If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Adrienne Quinn, Director, Department of Community and Human Services, at 206-263-1491.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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